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any five-year period for the office of president and two terms in a six-year period for 
secretary and treasurer.  
 
Specifically, you alleged that the Union improperly allowed eleven candidates for 
director positions and the incumbent candidate for treasurer to run for office after 
serving two terms in the past 6 years.  You argued that all members of the Board of 
Directors (including statewide officers, directors, and assistant directors) were subject to 
the term limit of Article XI (“only two (2) terms in any six (6)-year period”) regardless of 
position title.  However, the Union interprets Articles XI and XIII as having separate 
term limits for positions with director/assistant director titles and statewide officers 
and that term limits only apply to each individual position title, not for combinations of 
different positions within the Board of Directors.  The Department accepts the Union’s 
interpretation of its bylaws because it is not clearly unreasonable.  None of the eleven 
candidates for director positions had held the same office for which they ran in 2020 for 
two terms prior to the 2020 election.  Treasurer Mary Stewart had held the position of 
secretary-treasurer (a position that was later bifurcated into two positions) from 2016-
2018, and the office of treasurer from 2018-2020.  Thus, none of the candidates you 
identified had exceeded their term limits for individual positions.  There was no 
violation of the Act. 
 
Next, you alleged that members were denied the right to nominate candidates and vote 
in the election because many members did not receive the combined notice of 
nominations and election.  Specifically, you alleged that the Union failed to maintain an 
accurate mailing list because 2,000 undeliverable ballots were returned to the Union.  
Section 401(e) of the Act provides that every member in good standing has the right to 
vote for or otherwise support the candidate or candidates of her choice. 29 U.S.C. § 
481(e). Section 401(e) further requires that “[n]ot less than fifteen days prior to the 
election notice thereof shall be mailed to each member at his last known home address.”  
Id.  This duty requires, at a minimum, that a union take reasonable steps to maintain 
current mailing addresses for its members.  Regarding notice of nominations, the union 
may give notice in “any manner reasonably calculated to reach all members in good 
standing and in sufficient time to permit such members to nominate the candidates of 
their choice” including by mail to the last known address. 29 C.F.R. 452.56(a). 
 
The investigation disclosed that the Union continually updated its mailing list prior to 
the election from monthly employer reports.  A combined nomination and election 
notice postcard was mailed to all members’ last known home addresses and posted on 
the Union’s website on June 8, 2020.  The Union also emailed the membership on June 
21, 2020, and August 1, 2020, requesting that they verify their contact information for 
the September 2020 statewide election through a website link.  Approximately 4,500 
members updated their contact information prior to the ballot mailing.  Out of the 
45,081 ballots mailed to members on September 7, 2020, 2,113 ballots were returned 
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